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14th October 2016
Dear Parents/ Guardians,

I am writing, with great pleasure, to inform you that the report of the follow-up inspection in September 2016 is now available to view on the Department of Education’s website (www.etini.gov.uk).
In a very short period of approximately 12 months the school has done something quite exceptional, and certainly not the norm by going from band four to the second band in the ETI’s evaluation system for schools.
The ETI use one of the following inspection outcomes when evaluating the overall effectiveness of the school:

	1. The school has a high level of capacity for sustained improvement in the interest of all the learners. The ETI will monitor how the school sustains improvement.



	2. The school demonstrates the capacity to identify and bring about improvement in the interest of all the learners. The ETI will monitor how the school sustains improvement.



	3. The school needs to address (an) important area(s) for improvement in the interest of all the learners. The ETI will monitor and report on the school’s progress in addressing the area(s) for improvement. There will be a formal follow-up inspection.



	4. The school needs to address urgently the significant areas for improvement identified in the interest of all the learners. It requires external support to do so. The ETI will monitor and report on the school’s progress in addressing the areas for improvement. There will be a formal follow-up inspection.



It is important to read the conclusions of the reports as this is where the grading statement can be located.
In our initial report the conclusion stated ; ‘Owing to the serious issues relating to leadership and management, accommodation and health and safety, the overall performance level is inadequate. The inspection has identified significant issues which should be addressed urgently if the school is to meet effectively the needs of all of the learners.’  
Regardless of serious concerns raised by Governors, CCMS, EA, teaching unions (NAHT & INTO) the decision was upheld, the school was rated at Grade 4- and as a result we were put into formal intervention.
Our Follow up inspection report of September 2016 states in its conclusion;
‘St John the Baptist Primary School demonstrates the capacity to bring about improvement in the interest of all the learners. The ETI will monitor how the school sustains improvement in the role of the co-ordinators in evaluating the learning experiences in the classrooms.’
This is a Grade 2. We have moved up two bands – exceptional!  I am mindful that there were many positive comments in the initial May 2015 report. ETI referred to the good quality of the teaching and learning and the good outcomes for pupils.  This was a reflection of the hard work of all the staff and pupils in the school.
The focus of the follow-up inspection was to reassess the areas identified as requiring ‘urgent improvement’. The school was able to demonstrate to the three ETI inspectors how much more than what was contained in the post-inspection action plans had been achieved.                              The ETI has once again identified that the education provided for pupils remains of a good quality and of a high standard. Children are happy, safe and doing well.  
Key Findings

· The senior leadership team and the governors provide a clear and strategic direction for school improvement. 

· effective teamwork between the senior leadership team, middle leadership team, staff and governors.

· highly effective channels of communication, coupled with appropriate staff training and development, has led to effective decision making and school improvement at all levels.

· systematic and rigorous evaluation of the action planning process which has led to improvements in standards in literacy and numeracy for most of the children.

· governors exercise effectively their challenge function and are focused fully on school improvement and, in particular, on: the well-being of the staff; the work of the learning co-ordinators; and, the achievements of all the children. 

· All accommodation and health and safety issues identified within the original inspection report have been addressed by the school in partnership with CCMS, EA and governors.

· physical learning environment has improved significantly.

· The quality of learning and teaching remains good.
· The standards and achievements in English and mathematics remain good. Most of the children are achieving in line with or above expectation in English and mathematics. 
In their verbal feedback ETI gave positive comments regarding the warm ,positive and caring ethos of the school, saying it was almost tangible, evident in the ‘fabric of the bricks’. They stated there had been a coherent approach to improvement, at an appropriate pace, with children at the centre. They believed there was a very comprehensive evidence base with which to make their judgement.
Usually schools progress up one grade, which would have placed the school as a Grade 3. Another follow-up inspection would have been scheduled within the year and so the process would continue until the school ‘demonstrates the capacity to bring about improvement’. (Grade 2) 

Once again let me say that this is an outstanding achievement, rarely accomplished.  We await formal recognition from the Department of Education that we are out of Formal Intervention and will inform you when this happens.
We would like to thank all of you for your continued support for the school and the entire staff who remain committed to the pupils. 
Michelle Morgan





Mrs Alice Phoenix
Acting Principal
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